A tale of two elections

After building his campaign around a “Green Shift,” a revenue-neutral carbon tax that he promised would return “every penny” to taxpayers, the leader of Canada’s centrist Liberal Party, Stephane Dion took a pounding from both left and right in the October election.  Conservatives twisted his proposal into “a tax on everything” while the leftist New Democrats stuck to their party line policy of “cap-and-trade,” avoiding the fact that it’s also a tax increase and certainly isn’t remotely revenue-neutral. 

McAllister Opinion Research asked nearly 2,000 Canadians what they thought of a tax shift that involved "cutting income taxes and increasing taxes on pollution." Two-thirds said they thought it was a good idea.  Two hundred thirty of Canada's leading economists and 120 of its leading scientists unanimously supported a ten-point open letter incorporating the essential elements of the Green Shift.  So while Dion’s Green Shift proposal definitely has merit and broad support, advocating the best policy wasn’t enough to translate into a political victory for him.    

South of the border, and three weeks later, after a campaign that offered little specific discussion of climate policy, Barak Obama won the White House with a majority of the popular vote and even more of the electoral college. Obama’s victory speech listed many sobering challenges including a “planet in peril,” as we careen towards a catastrophic climate tipping point.    

Evidently, Obama was wise to avoid specifics of climate policy during his campaign.  Maybe, as pollsters and advisors suggested to Dion, the best time to propose a carbon tax shift is after an election.  

Economists are virtually unanimous that pricing carbon emissions is an essential first step towards a low-carbon economy and their preference for price-based policies like a carbon tax over quantity based proposals like cap-and trade is almost as strong.  Scientists such as David Suzuki in Canada and NASA lead climate scientist Dr. James Hansen in the U.S. are sounding alarms that we are nearing tipping points that will lead to a global climate catastrophe, urging us to adopt a carbon tax because it’s the most effective policy tool available to change direction.  Hansen urges simply, “tax carbon, pay people.”   

The Carbon Tax Center is organizing a Congressional Briefing in Capitol Hill on December 9 that will feature Dr. Hansen, leading economists Gilbert Metcalf and Robert Shapiro and we plan to offer some insights to U.S. politicians about how to frame and sell a carbon tax based on lessons learned from the experience in Canada.   

It’s clear that the economy will be the Obama administration’s first priority.  A carbon tax shift offers what economists across the political spectrum agree is “a double dividend” by reducing greenhouse gas emissions and improving the overall efficiency of the economy through reductions in taxes that discourage employment.  The time is now.

